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Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the WPA 
held on Sunday 25th March 2018 at The Kenn Centre, Kennford EX6 7UE  

Attendance   

There were 59 members present at the meeting including 12 committee members 

Apologies for absence - Anna Hearn
Apologies were received from Lorraine Gilroy, Heather Strong, Kim Langley, Anna Grayson, Doreen Gardner, Brian Johnson

Minutes of the previous AGM - Anna Hearn
The minutes of the previous AGM were approved unanimously.  

This was proposed by Adrian Bates, and seconded by Abi Higgins.  

Matters arising from the Minutes – Anna Hearn
There were no matters arising

Annual Report from the Chair   Lorraine Gilroy presented by Anna Hearn

Chair’s report and acknowledgements for AGM                     25th March 2018 

Review of 2017/2018

We made very good progress as an Association during 2017/2018, with committee working very hard to deliver a full range of events and opportunities, as well as keeping financially sound. Our June 2017 stand at the Contemporary Craft Festival produced 17 new memberships and we took twice as many sales as ever before recorded. This in no small part was due to the completion of our three-year rolling programme of stand upgrade, led by Adrian Bates, who designed and built our new stands. These give a contemporary look to our work and are now appropriate for such a prestigious festival. 

We gained two fantastic new committee members in Anna Hearn (WPA Secretary) and Martin Harbour (Membership Secretary). As Lorraine had had to work without a secretary for over a year, this was very welcome, and Anna has proved to be a great asset to our team. Norma Harris did a fine job of inducting Martin into his new role and since, Norma and Martin have done a swap of roles, maintaining the quality financial and administrative background which is so important to the smooth running of our Association. 

Membership numbers peaked at 361 last Autumn and with the usual seasonal variation, are now steady at 332; a rise of 29 since March 2017. These will rise again in the summer months. 

The WPA website Members’ Gallery has made great progress in the last 12 months, with David Chilton working to set up and maintain members’ individual gallery spaces, showing their pots and artists’ statements. These are invaluable for show applications and help visitors to see the quality and variety of our work. Our presence online has increased since March 2017 from 113 to the current all-time high of 125 members’ galleries. Lorraine has supported with some archive work online and with producing reports for committee. 

Our July Potters’ Market, led by Elaine Hughes, featured a new table layout of two main groups, allowing the public access to flow through the Transit Shed market, inspiring more interaction and better sales for potters. This was in response to several of our potters requesting a change of table layout. 

We have had two planning groups working since mid-2017 on our major events for celebrating our 25th anniversary in 2018. These are our ‘Clayfest@25’ weekend of celebrating firings and having pottery fun together, on 8th/9th September 2018 at Christow, Exeter, plus our ‘WPA@25@ members’ selected exhibition at RHS Rosemoor, due in September/October 2018. Arising from members’ feedback in your 2016 survey, we have responded to the request to have more community-based events and hope that our members will attend these events with the same enthusiasm with which we have planned them. Full details in WPA magazines and do ask committee members for further details please. Come and have pottery fun with us in 2018!  

At the start of 2018, our new style magazine cover was introduced, recognising the growing up of our ‘newsletter’ into a fully-fledged magazine. Adrian Bates has worked with our graphic design team of Doreen Gardner and Liz Challis to produce a smart, contemporary look, which we hope you will comment on and enjoy. 

New support for committee has come from Anita Gibson and Simon Wright in helping with magazine postage and we are grateful to them both for their energy and enthusiasm in doing other tasks as these arise. Beverley Rowe has also offered his time and skills and we thank him for this. We need more support for specific roles on committee, for which training and induction are offered. Our key positions of Chair and magazine editor will need to be filled and we would ask that you consider volunteering to help us with these, if you feel that you have some time and energy to devote to them. We also need a couple of general committee members, so please have a think about this and approach any of our friendly team if you wish. Without your goodwill, feedback and volunteering, we wouldn’t be able to run this fine Association, which is key to networking and successful turnover for many potters in the south west. 

Now in our 25th anniversary year in 2018, this is a golden opportunity for you our members to come forward and celebrate the best of what make us potters; clay, fire and community. 

Acknowledgements on Demonstration day/AGM 
A warm welcome to everyone attending our annual demonstration and AGM meeting today and special thanks to our demonstrator, porcelain ceramicist Geoffrey Swindell.  

It has been wonderful to see such experienced skills in action. When I was in Japan, the most highly prized artworks were those which could be held in the hand and Geoff Swindell's works are clearly in this category. Holding one of these elegant, colourful handmade treasures creates a link between the hand, the heart and the eye, culminating in a unique and fulfilling experience. Hope that sales will reflect this too. 
Our thanks to Geoff and Vanessa Swindell for travelling to be with us today and we hope that you have enjoyed your time with Westcountry Potters Association. Chris Walpole has kindly brought along his video equipment and enabled the live projection of today's demonstration. 

Big thanks to Karen Edwards and John Watson for overseeing today and to Karen Edwards for liaising with the Kenn Centre, plus her flexibility in dealing with Geoff's digital presentation, our recent activities as presented on the WPA Tablet as well as introductions to today's events. Thanks too Karen for pitching in and leading the last committee meeting in my absence. 
Tim Gee is thanked for bringing his microphone to amplify our sound in the Hall and for his work in setting up recent WPA digital images on Tablet from event photographs. 
Thanks to Adrian Bates for providing a Shimpo wheel and bats and to John, who has built a sturdy folding demonstration table for WPA event use. 
Norma Harris and Liz Challis are thanked for overseeing reception of our attendees today, plus creating name badges and Dave Chilton, Barry Boffy and Tony Smither are thanked for working on creating the setting for our cafe, ceramics exhibition and AGM spaces today, under John's leadership. We are grateful to Norma Harris and Martin Harbour for their general support today and for producing a seamless transfer of financial information this year on behalf of the WPA, for Treasurer and Membership Secretary roles respectively. As always, we are grateful to Tim Gee and Eric Saxby for auditing the WPA accounts and ensuring that we don't embezzle your Membership funds . . . 

My thanks and gratitude to our Secretary Anna Hearn, who has learnt quickly to attune to the role of Minuting committee meetings, transcribing these and working on our incoming administrative emails. This has reduced my workload as Chair and we have had good fun in meeting. Special thanks go to Karen Edwards for her unstinting help in proofreading our committee Minutes as produced by Anna and Lorraine every two months. 

Thanks to Abi Higgins for running the café and providing much needed refreshment during today, assisted by Pam Johnson, Simon Wright and Anita Gibson. Big up to all those who have brought in homemade cakes to share. 


Our thanks to Elaine Hughes, Kathy Ward and Sarah Williams for their Hi Viz roles in the carpark, ensuring our safe and space conscious parking. Neil Woodward of the Kenn Centre committee is acknowledged for our bookings and today in particular, as the Milford room is an excellent demonstration space. 
Big thanks to our planning groups; 'Clayfest@25', comprising John Watson, Karen Edwards, Abi Higgins and Adrian Bates, who have worked tirelessly on planning our major weekend festival of ceramics for early September 2018, plus 'WPA@25', our selected members' exhibition to be held at RHS Rosemoor during September/October 2018, planned by Tim Gee, Lorraine Gilroy and Kevin Green. In addition to our usual annual events of the Contemporary Craft Festival in June, plus our Potters' Market in July, we hope that WPA members will enjoy the opportunity to participate in these 25th Anniversary events, celebrating our ceramics community at its best. Ask about these today. 


We are grateful to Doreen Gardner for her advice and expertise in planning CCF 2018 with Lorraine and hope for another very successful show to come in June. Our 2017 CCF set up team of John Watson, Tony Smither, Karen Edwards, Adrian Bates, Dave Chilton, Lorraine Gilroy, Doreen Gardner, Chris Sands, Mark Sweetland, Nichola Hanman, Abi Higgins and Christina Peters are gratefully acknowledged, as are Alick Ponting, Aly Smith and Eric Saxby for maintaining the link to keep our stands stored securely at Modbury. 


Congratulations to Adrian Bates on the production of our updated WPA magazine cover masthead and updated, in consultation with Doreen, Liz Challis and others on committee. We are fortunate to have such a stylish graphic presentation and hope that this will set the standard for years to come. Liz has overseen our magazine advertising again this year and Doreen, Tim, Karen, Liz and Lorraine have proofread magazines to ensure as perfect a copy as we can muster. 

Bringing the WPA message to a wider audience via social media has again been achieved by Barry Boffy, who works stylishly and succinctly to ensure that more people see our links, read our online accounts and view our pots and sculpture. This leads to a wider reputation and more memberships being taken up. Barry needs support in the way of more WPA members taking the plunge and going onto our social media accounts, to add short snippets of your ceramics experiments and developing projects, photos of your work as it is made, fired and exhibited, plus any super photos of the local ceramics community in action in your area. This would bring more depth and breadth to our online records and celebrate the best of working either with other potters, or on your own projects. We have 332 members to celebrate! 


David Chilton has worked hard again this year on the WPA website gallery pages, now 125 in total, and we are looking to gradually update some of the image display and presentation of our site in months to come. Although Lorraine has done some website work and archiving, this has been slowed due to her work on many other areas of committee. We are seeking another person to join us on the site and can provide training to help you adjust to this easy format. 
Tim Gee is thanked for providing us all with our all-important E-News bulletins, which appear between the bi-monthly hard copy magazines. Read by over 90% of our membership, E-News is a first-rate source of quick adverts, news items and important information which needs your attention. Tim is very skilled in making this look easy! 


Elaine Hughes has already made a fine job of running our Potters' Market, held each July on Exeter Quay. She is a wonderful tour de force liaising with the Council and getting the event off the ground. 

Thank you to Kim Langley for her support on committee during 2017. Kim has had to stand down due to family needs and the increase in her pottery business from her home studio, so we wish you well Kim. She is an enthusiastic raku firer and we hope to see you in action at our outdoor events. 

Our thanks to Pam Johnson for her support for the events team during 2017 and her presence on committee. We are grateful to Pam for her help at events, including helping in the café at the 2017 and 32018 AGM days. 


Big thanks to our events team of John Watson, Karen Edwards, Abi Higgins and Pam Johnson who have provided another twelve months of first rate demonstrations and quality practical events; several which have been sold out even a fortnight after being advertised. There has been an increase in the take up by members of events where they learn skills directly, such as how to construct a raku firing dustbin. These types of events take considerably longer to plan and deliver due to the planning involved and are interspersed with professional demonstrations and social events, as well as exhibiting opportunities. We hope that the skills which our members develop, at social firing days etc, will be put to good use on our Clayfest weekend in September. Part of the remit of our work is to pass on skills and train the next generation of the WPA. . . 


For myself, I have travelled around the South West and beyond to work individually with committee members on furthering their areas of expertise and to expand our shared knowledge towards achieving the best outcomes for our Association. For me, community is the essence of what we do in the WPA, as it can be a solitary life being a potter if you don't have access to colleagues and friends who share the same passion for fire and clay. I am always heartened when I hear of members teaming up to travel together to events or who set up events in their own area for others to come to. I would ask that we, or those around us, ensure that photo records or videoing of our best practice is undertaken regularly, so that our membership have an ongoing record of us as a large community of creative artists in the south west. It also comes in handy for applications and online Gallery pages. Short video sequences can be added to your online gallery. Celebrate your creativity and share it with others. 


I hope that you have enjoyed the last three years of WPA membership as much as I have done. Being Chair has given me the privilege of visiting many potters at home or in the studio, to share what it is to be a practising artist working in clay. The camaraderie and sense of friendship is obvious in sharing of techniques and glaze recipes, over a cuppa in a handmade vessel. I hope that with the end of my Term of Office this year, you will consider possibly following on from my work and take the chance to lead the WPA into its next, amazing phase. Thank you everyone for a superb three years and I look forward to working with you at WPA events 

5. Treasurer's Report   Norma Harris

Norma presented the audited accounts as shown below..  

	Accounts for 2017
	
	
	
	
	
	

	1st January 2017 to 
	
	
	2016
	
	2017

	31st December 2017
	
	
	Income
	Expenditure
	Total
	
	Income
	Expenditure
	Total

	Membership
	 
	
	£7,517.00
	£490.13
	£7,026.87
	
	£8,204.00
	£509.34
	£7,694.66

	Newsletter
	 
	 
	
	£1,902.65
	£6,027.29
	-£4,124.64
	
	£2,136.00
	£6,125.12
	-£3,989.12

	Activities
	 
	 
	
	£3,038.65
	£2,287.17
	£751.48
	
	£2,799.45
	£2,338.59
	£460.86

	AGM
	 
	 
	
	£40.00
	£645.42
	-£605.42
	
	£60.00
	£674.41
	-£614.41

	Craft Fair Bovey Tracey
	
	£2,449.19
	£3,136.60
	-£687.41
	
	£3,798.00
	£4,136.80
	-£338.80

	Exhibitions
	 
	 
	
	 
	£75.20
	-£75.20
	
	 
	 
	 

	Potters Market
	 
	
	£591.00
	£412.46
	£178.54
	
	£546.00
	£342.38
	£203.62

	raffle/equipment
	 
	
	 
	 
	£0.00
	
	£189.50
	£316.27
	-£126.77

	Tony W donations
	 
	
	 
	 
	 
	
	£394.40
	£394.40
	£0.00

	Insurance
	 
	 
	
	 
	£300.41
	-£300.41
	
	 
	£301.00
	-£301.00

	Publicity
	 
	 
	
	 
	£34.25
	-£34.25
	
	 
	 
	£0.00

	Website
	 
	 
	 
	 
	£300.00
	-£300.00
	 
	 
	£314.00
	-£314.00

	Directory
	 
	 
	
	 
	£472.05
	-£472.05
	
	 
	£58.77
	-£58.77

	Committee 
	travel
	 
	
	 
	£864.84
	-£864.84
	
	 
	£801.90
	-£801.90

	 
	Stationery
	
	 
	£35.75
	-£35.75
	
	 
	£45.95
	-£45.95

	 
	Postage
	 
	
	 
	£0.00
	£0.00
	
	 
	£4.15
	-£4.15

	 
	Phone
	 
	
	 
	£0.00
	£0.00
	
	 
	£4.53
	-£4.53

	 
	General
	 
	
	 
	£275.73
	-£275.73
	
	£50.00
	£236.43
	-£186.43

	Bank interest
	 
	
	£2.90
	£0.00
	£2.90
	
	£3.04
	£0.00
	£3.04

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Totals
	
	
	
	£15,541.39
	£15,357.30
	£184.09
	
	£18,180.39
	£16,604.04
	£1,576.35

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Current account
	
	£1,092.49
	
	
	
	£2,368.58

	
	Deposit account 
	 
	£6,013.69
	
	
	 
	£6,016.73

	
	Total 
	
	
	
	 
	£7,106.18
	
	
	 
	£8,385.31

	
	Financed by:
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Accumulated funds
	
	£6,393.92
	
	
	
	£6,578.01

	
	Surplus/Deficit
	
	£184.09
	
	
	
	£1,576.35

	
	True balance
	
	£6,578.01
	
	
	
	£8,154.36

	
	2017 advance subs
	
	£129.00
	
	2017  subs
	
	£193.00

	
	post newsletter 143
	 
	£209.17
	
	2018 nl 149
	 
	£237.19

	
	Tony W donations
	
	£190.00
	
	Tony W donations
	£44.96

	
	
	 
	
	
	
	 
	
	activities 2018
	£160.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	2018 halls
	
	-£231.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Clayfest 2018
	-£173.20

	
	
	
	
	
	 
	£7,106.18
	
	
	 
	£8,385.31

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Accounts audited by Tim Gee and Eric Saxby, signed as a true record 29/1/2018.  Signed copy held on file.


Norma thanked Tim & Eric for auditing the accounts. This has been a good year in particular we had a financial surplus for the year; assets of roughly £8k; increased membership and most standing orders updated to current rates. Also, our intended spending on stands for exhibitions is now complete.

The reduced spending on the handbook in 2017 over 2016 was explained by the fact that no full update was made in 2017.

Norma then asked the AGM to approve the accounts.  

This was proposed by Pauline Watson, and seconded by Anna Hearn.  

6. Reports from committee: 
Membership Secretary Report     Martin Harbour
Having completed the 2018 membership renewal follow-up our membership on 25th  March 2018 stands at 332 members. It is likely, based on previous evidence that we can expect a further small number of renewals once people realise that they haven’t received their magazine. On 12 March 2017 when last year’s membership report was written the membership stood at 303 members. This shows a net gain of 29 members on a year on year basis. 

Our peak membership prior to renewals and resignations at the end of 2017 was 363. 

The Contemporary Crafts Fair in Bovey Tracey remains our main recruitment event and brought 17 new members in June 2017 of whom 12 have renewed for 2018. Otherwise membership applications were relatively evenly spread across the year (Jan 4, Feb 4, Mar 3, Apr 4, May 2, Jun 17, Jul 4, Aug 4, Sep 2, Nov 2, Dec 5) with a total of 51 new members in the calendar year 2017.

The membership flyer was updated during the year and a cut-down application form produced as an insert prior to distributing small quantities to several member studios known to provide teaching as well as CTM who have taken flyers for many years. To date only 1 such cut-down form has been returned but anecdotal evidence suggests that the flyers themselves do attract attention and encourage membership.

b. Activities                   John Watson 

Westcountry Potters Association AGM 2018. Activities report for 2017

The calendar for the year was:

	Date
	Activity

	Sunday 5th February
	Social Lunch at Broomhill Art Hotel, Barnstaple

	Sunday 12th March
	AGM and demonstration by Maggie Curtis.

Kenn Centre, Kennford

	Friday 7th April
	Studio visit to Michael Taylor.  Lone Ash Pottery, Ashwater

	Friday 5TH May
	Raku kiln building workshop using dustbins

	Tuesday 23rd May
	Studio visit to Adela Powell. Calstock

	8th to 10th June
	Association exhibition at Contemporary Craft Fair, Bovey Tracey

	Saturday 22nd July. 
	Potter’s Market. Exeter Quay

	Friday 11th August. 
	Social Firing Day.  Highfield Pottery, Tiverton

	Saturday 16th September.
	Studio visit to Doug. and Jennie Phillips. Queen Camel

	Thursday 7th October
	Workshop using raku kilns.  Highfield Pottery Tiverton

	Friday 13th October. 
	Glazing workshop with Taz Pollard and Nicola Crocker.  South Molton

	Sunday 12th November. 
	Demonstration by Jeremy Nichols.  Cossington village hall


As can be seen there was an extensive and varied programme of activities last year. These included three studio visits; four workshops; two demonstrations and one Social meal. The exhibition at the Contemporary Craft Fair and the Potters Market are covered elsewhere in the AGM. They are all reported in detail in the Association Magazine, so this report will be a short summary of what took place. 

Thinking back what stands out is the sheer quality of the work and presentations by the colleague potters at the studio visits, demonstrations and workshops which provided inspiration for us all. We are most grateful to Michael Taylor, Adela Powell and Douglas Phillips for allowing us to visit their studios and be inspired by their ideas and techniques; to Maggie Curtis and Jeremy Nichols for two outstanding demonstrations and to Taz Pollard, Nicola Crocker, Mike Cowton, Rosie Edmondston-Low and the Social Firing team for running such active and popular workshops. 

Thanks are also due to all members who have attended and taken such an enthusiastic part in events and especially to the Activities team for all the arrangements and organisation. 

As reported in the Magazine, the programme for the year ahead has a somewhat different shape. The focus will be on celebrating our 25th anniversary culminating in the Clayfest @25 weekend in September and the member’s exhibition at Rosemoor in the autumn. together with other core activities such as the exhibition at the Contemporary Craft Fair and the Potters Market.

Potters’ Market              Elaine Hughes  

Elaine Hughes advised that we had a successful potters market despite some inclement weather.

There was a marvellous display of work from professional potters and those who used this opportunity to sell for the first time.  18 potters from all over the Westcountry attended the market and sold their work. 

Elaine Hughes completed an evaluation after the event and 95% advised that it was financially worthwhile and that they valued the opportunity to meet the public and their fellow potters. 

The weather could have been better, this was the only negative comment, and this probably reduced the footfall to the market.

We advertised the event through leaflets, posters, local free papers and on social media.

Thank you to Adrian Bates and Norma Harris for their support with this event.

Update on this year’s market which will be held on Sat July 28th, 2018

Currently we have 20 potters who have reserved tables, there are a few tables remaining if you are interested.

Elaine Hughes will be following our usual advertising plan and she would like to put out a special request to all our members to pass on the information to friends and family that we will be putting on Facebook to advertise this special event.

This year we will also place an advert in the Express and Echo.

We value your support, do come along to see and chat to your fellow potters about the work they are producing and selling, it is a great opportunity and The Quay, Exeter is a lovely venue to visit.

A query was raised by several members about whether the flood defence works on the Quay at Exeter would be completed ; Elaine Hughes will check this.  

 
Exhibitions
Tim Gee

CCF 2017

The association have been updating our CCF stand over the last few years, this has resulted in an outstanding display area for the work of our members. Our undying gratitude goes out to Adrian who has done such a sterling job wearing his other hat as carpenter. This new stand when combined with the great work from our members had the unsurprising result that sales were again good.  Our gratitude also goes out to the many workers who make the whole thing go so smoothly, from stand builders to list makers it couldn’t happen without you.

CCF 2018 7th - 10th June

We will be exhibiting again at the Contemporary Craft Fair this year. With consistently good sales and a cost of only £30 it is very good value and a wonderful way of getting your work seen in a top rate venue.  Applications have started to arrive, but the deadline is not until April 13th. Details were in the newsletter, but please don’t leave it until it’s too late.

Questions were raised on the booking forms and process; the following answers were provided:

Applicants only need to tick the boxes that specifically apply to them

If your images are already in the members gallery it is only necessary to apply and pay

Images do not need to be of the actual work to be exhibited, but should be representative of that work

There is no specific priority for long standing members

Booking forms and a full article will be in the next magazine

WPA@25 29th September - 14th October

Planning continues for our exhibition at RHS Rosemoor, this will be a large selling exhibition of members work. The space is quite large and in an RHS site allowing for a larger selection of work including wall mounted and garden pieces.

Further details will be published soon. 

Magazine and Advertising      Adrian Bates and Liz Challis

Magazine

Adrian reported that he had just completed his 51st edition of the newsletter/magazine and that it was now necessary for someone with graphic design skills and access to appropriate software to step into his shoes. Over these 51 editions the number of contributions has increased and the members have become more pro-active in providing content. Adrian explained that the benefits of being editor far outweigh the effort required but that he was now just too busy to manage this effectively.

  
Advertising Report     Liz Challis 

Recruiting advertisers for our magazine is seldom a problem as our Association and magazine is such a success story. In fact, the current number of ads is probably a little disproportionate to the size of magazine but obviously revenue is crucial, so we tend to keep it as it is. However, we do need as many articles (short or long) as possible to maintain a balance. So, keep them coming please.
f. Website Report           David Chilton

David reported that all was going well with the website and that roughly 1/3rd of the members were now in the gallery. He requested that members continue to supply images of them and their work for the website.

g. E-News Report           Tim Gee

This is currently sent out to the 297 members who have given us their e-mail address. It is only sent out when sufficient ‘news’ is available, so not necessarily every month. Approximately 60% of members open the e-mail, with the average for our type of e-news at 27%, our members deserve full marks for their enthusiasm.

h. Social Media Report   Barry Boffy

 Barry Boffy referred to the social media platforms on which we are represented and reminded members that these largely rely on visual content and that anything relevant should be sent through so that it can be published. It is acceptable to hashtag WPA for third party events and these will then be reposted if appropriate. Barry  will be sending round a number of helpful e mails about Social Media avenues “What is a Hashtag?” etc.  These will come with the e-news. 

7. Membership Fees 

The Treasurer asked the membership to consider that subscription rates for 2018 remain unaltered.   
 
This was proposed by Ella Massingberd and seconded by John Watson.

8. Election of Officers – Anna Hearn
It was agreed that officers would be re-elected onto the committee “en-bloc”.  This included Bev Rowe’s voting onto Committee.  

This was proposed by Ella Massingberd and seconded by Cresta Browning.  

Lorraine’s e mail below

Role of the WPA Chair 
In 2018, we are looking to appoint a new person to succeed our current Chair whose Term of Office finishes with this AGM. This is a great opportunity for someone who enjoys leading and working with others, is email conversant, has held a position of responsibility on a committee and is committed to the aims of our Association, in our 25th Year. We are a friendly bunch and very supportive of each other. Full training is offered, and we are happy for people to make the post their own, using their experience to shape the future of the Association. 
With a community of over 350, our aims include improving the public's awareness of handmade ceramics, plus providing demonstrations and ceramics events where the pottery community can socialise, network and learn together. As you know, we also produce an excellent bi-monthly magazine. You can find out more details of our aims in the Association Handbook and on www.westcountrypotters.co.uk 
As Chair, you need to be available for meetings on weekday afternoons, about once every two months. Travelling expenses are reimbursed and you are given free Membership. If you would like further details or a chat, please contact:

Lorraine Gilroy    admin@westcountrypotters.co.uk
Tim Gee             tim@timgeeceramics.co.uk 
Doreen Gardner  orchardpottery@blue-earth.co.uk 

Thank you for your kind consideration. As potters, we all give of our time and effort and it is very important that we continue to have our fine Association to support the ceramics community all over the south west and beyond. One great advantage of being Chair is that you get to meet a lot of people in the ceramics world and enjoy networking on behalf of the Association. It is definitely a springboard for your own career and we hope that you will consider representing us. 

8 (a) Thanks to Retiring Members – John Watson, Karen Edwards, Martin Harbour and Anna Hearn

Acknowledging the work of Lorraine Gilroy, WPA – John Watson

Appreciation of Lorraine

Three years ago, to our consternation, Doreen Gardner decided to stand down as Chair of

the Association. Given the enormous contribution which Doreen has made to WPA ever

since its foundation now 25 years ago, becoming Chair after her was always going to be a

hard act to follow.

However Lorraine stepped forward to do it and has made the position her own with her own

very effective way of leading us all. This has been characterised by unstinting hard work and

determination to ensure that everything we do is well organised and in the best interests of

members. Her dedication to the cause has been absolute.

Above all she has been outstanding in encouraging and involving everyone, with unfailing

support for individuals and by giving thanks to the very large number of people who have

been active in supporting what we do. Lorraine is a consummate networker often giving up

considerable time and mileage to go and see people to talk things through. As a result we all

feel highly valued. Lorraine’s report illustrates this well – she has travelled far and wide

across our area to meet members and groups to discuss the Association’s work and to make

sure everything works well.

The Association is in good heart with a healthy and growing active membership and Lorraine

can take great credit for this. We all owe her much gratitude and I know that everyone would

want to say thank you to her and to send her very best wishes for recovery form her recent

illness.

I hope you will feel that a selection from a traditional Irish blessing is appropriate:

May the road rise up to meet you,

May the wind be always at your back,

May the sun shine upon your face;

The rains fall soft upon your fields

The Future

Although the Association is in good heart we do urgently need a new Chair. The simple fact

is that, for a variety of totally understandable reasons, there is no-one on the present

committee who is able to do the job.

We all need therefore someone to step forward and take it on. This is not a daunting as it

sounds. We have a great committee with a very wide range of experience and skills who are

always prepared to step in and make sure things are done. It is comfortably the best

committee I have ever served on for mutual support and “can do” attitude. So, anyone who

is prepared to have a go would get excellent support and, as Lorraine did, can make the job

their own. Would you all please consider carefully whether you might be able to do it

and come and talk it through with one of us without commitment. It is something for all

of us to solve as is the vacancy for Magazine Editor.

Acknowledging the work of Adrian Bates, WPA – Martin Harbour


Martin delivered the following comments from Lorraine Gilroy and added his own thoughts on his appreciation of Adrian’s work.
I have been on committee with Adrian since Spring 2013 and he has always impressed me with his vision and dedication to moving standards onwards and upwards, for the benefit of the Association. 

As editor, our detailed 20-page newsletter as was, soon became a full colour publication, still within budget, and has received many favourable reviews from Associations all over the UK, especially for clarity of photographs and originality of graphic design, featuring InDesign. Adrian has headed up a publication team which includes magazine advertising, article writing, proofreading and postage. He has brought in a number of initiatives including 'postcards from the clayface', and Members' Gallery pages; both of which invite WPA members to promote their pots and ceramic practice in a friendly inviting magazine space. Spring 2018 saw the relaunch of Westcountry Potters' magazine cover after much thought and effort by Adrian and magazine team, incorporating revised and updated logo and lettering, which includes aspects of our traditional designs. This new work will be reflected in our future publications and on the WPA stand. For any new incoming editor, these initiatives are all ready to be used and tweaked as required. 

As well as being a professional potter, Adrian designs and builds stand furniture and has worked hard during our three-year running programme of upgrading WPA stands and sales desk for our major shows. These finely crafted pieces have been designed to be used in several ways. The public have responded well to these smart contemporary designs; we have sold many more pots and gained more memberships now that we have a fully upgraded stand, thank you Adrian. 


Together with our membership secretary, Adrian has again updated the WPA members' handbook and directory this year, valid through to August 2019, which is an excellent, succinct guide to our members and where their work may be seen. 


I am delighted that Adrian will be staying on committee as his experience and design skills are invaluable in many different roles. Adrian is currently working with three other committee members to plan our Clayfest@25 weekend for this September. 


Thank you, Adrian, for your knowledge and expertise, your lovely sense of humour and not being afraid to ask more difficult questions, giving scope to broader thinking and solutions! 

Acknowledging the work of Norma Harris, WPA – Karen Edwards
Karen delivered Lorraine’s appreciation of Norma below, and added her own comments, acknowledging the 8 years that Norma had combined the role of Treasurer with that of Membership Secretary.  She thanked Martin Harbour for taking on the latter role over the past year and expressed gratitude to both officers for swapping roles from this AGM. 
It has been a pleasure to work with Norma on committee since I joined in Spring 2013. In her roles as Treasurer and Membership Secretary (often both combined), Norma is very astute at keeping the books balanced and letting us know which initiatives are a good idea and which are not . . . 

She has received thanks from our auditors, Tim and Eric, who find her Treasurer's reports exceptional in their accuracy and easy-to-read three column format. Similarly, committee are grateful to Norma for her clarity of work and overviews, which give them the best possible analysis of the use of membership money. 

Annually at our Contemporary Craft Festival weekend, Norma liaises with the festival office, balances our sales book income and deals with exhibitors to give them their money and totals. She has always maintained the association's priority that our main initiative is to gain more memberships and as Membership Secretary has engaged with our membership often to update their membership status. Norma's Excel spreadsheet documents are key to the smooth running of the Association. 

She works quietly and extremely well and is a very industrious member of committee. Norma is skilled at training and induction of new committee members into their roles. Her command of her subject is enviable, and Norma deserves great credit for the quiet successful way in which she carries out her duties for the WPA. 

Norma is a talented potter who enjoys using volcanic glazes amongst others, to produce colourful organically inspired sculptures. She is a keen gardener and often my correspondence with Norma been prefaced by a gardening suggestion or record of how her conservatory is going. . . 

Norma is a kind and invaluable asset to the WPA and we hope that she will continue to give us her sage advice and experience. Thank you, Norma, for being a terrific colleague! 

Acknowledging the work of Pam Johnson, WPA – Karen Edwards
Lorraine’s text delivered by Karen
Pam has worked quietly and well in supporting the events team during 2017 and is always willing to help on days which she attends. Pam has supported our catering team in 2017 and 2018 at both Demonstration/AGM days and is a lovely friendly colleague. Thank you, Pam, for your service and we wish you well with your own pots. Hope to see you at future events.  

Acknowledging the work of Kim Langley, WPA – Anna Hearn

Lorraine’s text delivered by Anna

Kim is a very able maker and firer and sadly hasn't been able to attend many committee meetings, due to increased family needs and an ever-expanding pottery business! Kim has shown at social firings that she is a strong and steady pair of hands for raku work and we hope very much that she will join us for our practical activities in this celebration year. We are sorry to lose you from committee, Kim but quite understand the demands on your time. Looking forward to seeing you at WPA events to further share your skills.

Acknowledging the work of Barry Boffy, WPA – Anna Hearn

Lorraine’s text delivered by Anna

Barry has always been a keen supporter of the WPA and is one of the most professional workers I have ever met. He has a strong commitment to helping us to succeed and demonstrated very ably by setting up our social media accounts on Twitter, Instagram and Pinterest as well as supporting and enhancing our Facebook presence. Barry's work on maintaining our social media accounts has brought the WPA message to a broader, more diverse audience and has increased our membership as a result, including more students. 
Despite his busy schedule, Barry has kindly continued to oversee our social media since also, for which the Association is very grateful. He is a cheerful art collector, with a delightful ceramics collection and an astute eye for fine work. We are delighted that Barry's work with the WPA has continued and would ask all members to log into our social media accounts to add your own ceramics photos of making, firing, exhibiting, etc to swell the numbers of people using this service. Barry has helped with several WPA events, setting up and working as requested to enable us to get our stands together more quickly. Thank you, Barry, for your tremendous work on behalf of the Association. 

Acknowledging the work of Nicky Hanman, WPA – Anna Hearn

Lorraine’s text delivered by Anna

Nicky Hanman stepped down as Minutes Secretary after committee meeting 135 to avoid job duplication once Anna had taken on the role of Secretary.  Nicky took the minutes for 4 committee meetings and the AGM in 2017, a most valued contribution for which we'd like to record our thanks.  A card was sent to Nicky by Committee on her stepping down.

9. Open Session (note each speaker’s name please) 

Winchcombe Pottery – Susan Luker.  A suggestion was made for a visit as the kiln is now in place.  
There being no further business the meeting closed at  12.40pm.
.

 
